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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

May 13
th

, 2013 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman Huggins, Alderman 

Martin, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Thomas Hunn, Town Attorney; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Doug Huffman, 

Electric Director; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; Steve Lambert, Fire Chief; and David Kahler, 

Community Services Director.  Anne Martin, Recreation Director was absent. 

  

The Mayor Coleman called the meeting to order at 6:01 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  Mayor Coleman asked if 

there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mayor Coleman noted that there would need to be a brief 

recess during the meeting for the Board to review information just received concerning Item 10E.  There were 

no additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to set the agenda, seconded by Mr. Withers, 

and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the minutes from the April 9, 2013 regular meeting and the reconvened 

April 23, 2013 meeting, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Consent Agenda: 

  

Item 5A was a request to approve from the Dallas Branch of the Gaston County Library to close the 100 block 

of S. Holland St. on Friday, June 21
st
 from 10:00 am until 12:00 pm for an outside program.  Treescape, Inc. 

will be presenting a program on trees and how to keep them healthy and properly trimmed, which will be 

supplemented by a parked demonstration of a bucket truck and wood chipper located in the 100 block of S. 

Holland St.  Assistance with barricades is also requested. 

 

Item 5B was a request to adopt a resolution for “Respect for Law Week”, which is May 12, 2013 through May 

18, 2013.  (Exhibit A) 

 

Item 5C was a request to approve the Written Off accounts to be sent to the Debt Set Off program. 

 

Mr. Martin made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Mr. Jeremiah Doster addressed the Board concerning a Bike Show to benefit St. Jude’s Children’s Hospital.  

The show would be conducted like a car show, with judging and prizes.  All proceeds will be donated to St. 

Jude’s.  Mr. Doster asked that Main St. be closed from College St. to Holland St. and that the option be left 

open to close the 100 block of N. Holland St. if necessary.  The donation made to St. Jude’s will be in the name 

of Dallas, not an individual person.  The event would be held on Saturday, June 22, 2013 from 10:30 am until 

5:30 pm.  Mr. Doster has spoken to the area businesses and they are in favor of the event.  He is not asking for 

any money from the Town of Dallas or area businesses.  The money necessary to administer the event will be 

raised from donations and private sponsorships.  Mr. Martin asked Town Staff if the Town would be liable for 

any unforeseen circumstances arising from the event.  Mr. Hunn answered that yes Dallas would be liable, but 
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to the extent the Town is liable for any event or situation.  Chief Buckner stated that he would bring in two extra 

officers that day to provide additional security.  Mr. Doster stated he would be glad to cover the expenses of 

extra police and that he is in the process of contacting the Sheriff’s Department to ask for additional coverage 

from them.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the event, including the requested street closings; seconded 

by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

Recognition of Employees: 
 

Mayor Coleman recognized Officer Zachary Patterson for 5 years of service with Dallas.  March 11, 2013 

marked Zachary Patterson's 5
th

 year of service with the Town of Dallas.  Zach was hired as a Police Officer on 

March 11, 2008.   He continues to serve the Town in this capacity. Officer Patterson was to be recognized at the 

April meeting, but was ill.  (Exhibit B) 

 

Mayor Coleman recognized Doug Huffman for 20 years of service with Dallas.  April 12, 2013 marked Doug 

Huffman's 20
th

 year of service with the Town of Dallas.  Doug was hired on April 12, 1993 as a Lineman I in 

the Electric Department.  On July 1, 1996, Doug was promoted to Lineman II.  Doug was promoted again on 

January 11, 2000 to the Foreman Position in the Electric Department.  On July 1, 2008, Doug was promoted to 

Electric Director at the Town of Dallas, where he continues to serve in this capacity.  (Exhibit C) 

 

Public Hearing: 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to enter into a public hearing concerning approving financing terms for the Water-

Line Replacement Project Debt Issuance, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

At the April 9, 2013 Board meeting, the Board of Aldermen adopted a resolution authorizing the negotiation of 

an installment financing contract for the issuance of up to $4,000,000 in debt for the Water-Line Replacement 

Project.  DEC Associates, financial consultants, were instructed to solicit and negotiate the best possible terms 

for the repayment of such debt via revenues generated from the Water/Sewer Fund.  That process is now 

complete and the recommended proposal comes from Branch Banking and Trust Company (BB&T).  The 

Board is requested to approve a resolution prepared by BB&T and reviewed by the Town’s Bond Counsel and 

Financial Consultant for award of the Water-Line Project Debt.  (Exhibit D)  Terms for the financing are as 

follows: 

 

A total repayment amortization of: 20 years 

A Principal borrowing of not-to-exceed: $3,600,000 

A level yearly repayment of $255,367.03, if the maximum borrowing is entered into 

An annual interest rate equal to: 3.59% 

A repayment schedule calling for yearly installments beginning on April 26, 2014 and continuing through  

  April 26, 2033 (Exhibit E) 

A requirement that the water lines replaced, along with Town Hall, be “liened” as collateral against the 

  debt repayment. 

A requirement that $25,000 of the proceeds be spent on improvements to Town Hall 

 

Following actual receipt and award of the construction bids for Phases II and III, the actual amount of funds 

borrowed will be determined. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to exit the public hearing, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously.  Mr. 

Beaty made a motion to adopt the resolution approving financing terms for debt issuance of not-to-exceed $3.6 

Million with BB&T for a repayment period of 20 years at an established interest rate of 3.59% per annum, 

seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 
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Old Business: 

 

There was no Old Business. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 10A was a request to approve a Resolution of Proclamation Honoring the Military Order of the Purple 

Heart and designating the Town of Dallas as a “Purple Heart City”.  (Exhibit F)  Mayor Coleman suggested that 

Mr. Beaty and/or Mr. Huggins make the motion, since they are both veterans.  Mr. Huggins made a motion 

approve the resolution as presented, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10B was a request to approve the annual Fourth of July Fireworks Celebration.  Traditionally, the Town 

has supported a Fourth of July Fireworks Celebration, which is sponsored by the Cloninger Family and aided by 

support from the Town with in-kind services.  This year, which marks the 150
th

 Anniversary of the Town of 

Dallas, the display will begin at approximately 9:00 pm (dusk) in Cloninger Park.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to 

approve the annual Fourth of July Fireworks Celebration, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10C was a request to appoint a new member to the Planning Board to replace the Stacy Duff, whose term 

has expired.  Ms. Duff’s term of service on the Planning Board expired effective May 1, 2013.  The new 

member would serve a two-year term, expiring on May 1, 2015.  Mr. Beaty nominated Mr. John O’Daly, 112 

Brahman Ct., to fill the vacant position.  Mr. O’Daly has indicated to Mr. Beaty that he is willing to serve on the 

Planning Board.  There were no other nominations.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to appoint Mr. John O’Daly to a 

two-year term on the Planning Board, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10D was a request from Mr. Trudnak to declare as surplus a 1993 Ford Ranger assigned to the Water Plant 

(Truck #114).  The Town took delivery of a 2004 Chevrolet 1500 Silverado in February which replaced Truck 

#114.  The Ford Ranger is now surplus and can be disposed of by sale at auction to the highest bidder on the 

online government auction site GovDeals.  The truck in no longer reliable enough or of function to serve the 

Town’s needs.  We will maximize its value by placing a “minimum reserve” on the truck to avoid any potential 

sale that would not deliver appropriate value back to the Town and return those proceeds to the Water/Sewer 

Enterprise Fund.  Mr. Martin made a motion to surplus the 1993 Ford Ranger truck and place it for sale on 

GovDeals as described, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to recess the meeting for approximately ten minutes for the Board to review the bid 

tab sheets for Phase II and III of the Water-Line Improvement Project just received prior to the meeting, 

seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously.  (6:37) 

 

The meeting was reconvened at 6:45 pm. 

 

Item 10E was a request to award the contract to the identified low bidders on Phase II and III of the Water-Line 

Improvement Project.  The engineering design specifications for Phases II and III of the Water-Line 

Improvement /Replacement Project were completed by Diamond Engineering at the end of March, with letters 

of request for permits for each submitted to the NCDENR immediately thereafter.  The advertisement for bids 

called for all proposals to be in by May 13, 2013 at 11:00 am for Phase II and 1:00 pm for Phase III.  Mr. 

Johnny Denton, Diamond Engineering, tabulated the bids for each and brought the results to the meeting.  

(Exhibit G)  Because the Local Government Commission (LGC) approval for financing is scheduled for early 

June, and these bids must be approved in advance, the contracts must be awarded at this meeting.  Included in 

the attachment is the breakdown for the overall Water-Line Improvement Project Budget.  For the bid opening, 

five (5) bids were received for Phase II and nine (9) bids were received for Phase III.  Phase II was originally 

estimated and budgeted for $801,570.  The actual lowest bid was $1,464,065.50 due to changes made to the 

estimate that were not communicated to the Town prior to bid opening.  Mr. Denton apologized to Mr. Palenick 
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and the Board for not communicating the changes prior.  He stated that the changes were due to asphalt repairs 

and various other unanticipated changes that were made to the project upon detailed design after the initial 

estimates.  Financing has been obtained for up to $3,600,000 in the event of “over-budget bids, which should 

still cover the unforeseen increase in Phase II.  Mr. Martin made a motion to award the contract for Phase II to 

the identified low bidder, Advanced Development Concepts, LLC at a bid of $1,464,065.50 and to award the 

contract for Phase III to the identified low bidder, Advanced Development Concepts, LLC at a bid of 

872,209.75; seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10F was a request to approve a debt assumption agreement between the Town of Dallas and the Spencer 

Mountain Road VFD.  Pursuant to the Town’s annexation of the three lots on Lower Dallas Road, the Town is 

required by State law to assume and pay a portion of the Volunteer Fire Department’s debt payments based 

upon a formulaic percentage represented by the tax value of the lots annexed divided by the tax value of the 

entire district of the VFD.  The overall payment, based upon this formula, would $131.53 per year until 2017 

(when one of the debt payments of the VFD would be satisfied) and $57.80 per year thereafter.  Due to the 

deminimus exception, the Town would not be required to make any payments of less than $100, so the 

payments following 2017 would not be required by law.  An agreement has been prepared by the Town 

Attorney which calls for the Town to pay out its debt assumption in full, in a single lump-sum payment totaling 

$657.65.  This agreement must be approved by both the Board of Aldermen and the Spencer Mountain Road 

VFD, as well as by the Local Government Commission of the State Treasurer’s Office prior to final 

implementation and payment.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the debt agreement as presented, seconded 

by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10G was a request to reallocate FY 2012-13 Street Department budgeted funds for resurfacing.  For the FY 

2012-13, the Street Department budget contains a budgeted, but unspent, total of $79,000 for resurfacing (Line 

Item 10-5600-1800).  Rather than contracting for that amount of resurfacing, it is being requested that $72,000 

of these funds be reallocated to purchase asphalt patching equipment which will allow the Town to install 

small-to-medium size street cut patches in-house and better control the timing and quality of the work, in 

addition to saving money on the repairs.  The proposal is to purchase a skid-steer loader with a high-flow pump 

and 4-in-1 bucket; an asphalt grinder; and a 72” brush cutter for cutting side-slopes and hard-to-reach road 

sides; which, in combination will allow in-house crews to complete all patches short of actual stretches of 

resurfacing and, in the case of the brush cutter, eliminate possible invasive brush and improve sight lines.  Over 

the last 4 years, Dallas has expended $119,203.00 on pot-hole and street-cut patches on Town streets.  Based on 

the projected savings, the purchase of this equipment will be recovered within 3 years.  Mr. Beaty made a 

motion to approve the reallocation of resurfacing funds to facilitate the purchase of the listed equipment, 

seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s Report, noting current projects.  He also reminded the Board of the scheduled 

Budget Work Session on Thursday, May 23, 2013 at 6:00 pm, with an additional Work Session scheduled for 

Tuesday, May 28, 2013 if required. 

 

Mr. Huggins made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and by the following vote; Yays – Mr. 

Huggins, Mr. Martin, Ms. Morrow, and Mr. Withers.  Nays – Mr. Beaty. (7:27) 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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